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What’s News? 
 
• Ito Susumu’s Spy Flight over 

Sydney Harbour 
 
• New Members/Donations 
 
• Is the PBY Human? 
 

Ito Susumu’s Spy Flight over Sydney Harbour – by Phil Dulhunty   
 
On 29th May 1942 the Japanese submarine I-29 catapulted Ito Susumu in his 
Yokosuka “Glen” floatplane off the deck to reconnoitre the allied warships lurking in 
Sydney Harbour.  His mission was to record the positions and details of all the 
warships in the harbour so that the midget subs could be launched the following day 
to torpedo them.  Ito was flying an unmarked floatplane and carried an observer who 
sketched the position of the boom net across the entrance to the harbour and the 
location of all the battleships.  When flying low over Garden Island he noticed flood 
lights and oxy welding flashes coming from Cockatoo Island west of the Bridge. He 
had to climb up to go over the bridge and circled around Cockatoo Island and the 
battleships in there under repair. 
 
It just so happened that the ack-ack gun battery at Georges Heights was where the 
rookie ack-ack gunner Philip Dulhunty was in training on 3.7 anti-aircraft guns.  Ito’s 
plane was mistaken for a floatplane from one of the American war ships namely the 
SS Chicago a heavy cruiser moored just east of Garden Island. 
 
On returning to the sub Ito crash-landed in the sea which had become turbulent in a 
southerly buster.  He and his observer with his important map were rescued and the 
Glen floatplane after some trouble was sunk. 
 
Some 50 years later when ack-ack gunner Phil Dulhunty had become a seaplane pilot 
himself contact was made with Ito at his home in Iwakuni in Japan. Ito gave Philip a 
full description of his flight together with a copy of his map of Sydney Harbour and 
the route of his spy flight (next page). 
 
Now some 20 years further on Ito and Phil Dulhunty are both still alive and a re-
enactment of Ito’s flight was organised by Peter Grose who had researched and 
written the book “A Very Rude Awakening” of the whole seaplane and midget 
submarine attack on Sydney Harbour. 
 
For the re-enactment, in the absence of Phil’s C180 (VH-BNJ), the closest seaplane 
to Ito’s Glen was Bill Lane’s Cessna 182 from Port Macquarie. To make the flight with 
a documentary record, the experts Gary Jackson and Rob McAuley were roped in.  In 
addition to the cinematographer in the aircraft together with Phil Dulhunty and Peter 
Grose special wide angle cameras were fitted to the wings of the aircraft (see photos 
at the end of this article).   
 



The Catalina Flying Memorial Ltd 

www.catalinaflying.org.au 
 

Newsletter April 
2010 
Volume 4, Issue 4 

 
 
 

 
Ito’s hand drawn copy of his map of Sydney Harbour and the route of his 

spy flight  
  
Fortunately the route of Ito’s spy flight happened to coincide with the special 
seaplane and helicopter lane in restricted area R405 so that on Saturday 20 March 
2010, a precise re-enactment was flown.  Peter Grose’s documentary should be 
available to members in due course. 
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Peter Grose author of "A Very Rude Awakening" 
 
 

 
 

Fitting the wide angle cameras to Bill Lane’s Cessna 182 
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Ito Susumu and Phil Dulhunty 
 
 
New Members/Donations 
 
The Catalina Flying Memorial welcomes the following members to the Aussie Cat 
Club:  
 
The CFML is extremely grateful for the following donations: 
 

• Bill Dean - $1000  
 
A very big thank you Bill for your support! 
 
Is the PBY Human? 
 
To find out you’ll have to turn the page! 
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News or comments 
 
If you have any news or comments regarding the website, please forward to Colin 
Cool (colin.cool@jemena.com.au) or Jill Brandon (info@catalinaflying.org.au). 
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